MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, February 6, 2018
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Judith M. Davies-Dunhour at 3:00 p.m.
 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor


Joan Kramar 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk


Karen Lane President
Marc Karavan, Solicitor 



Joselyn O. Rich 








Mantura Gallagher  
Jill A. Gougher, Borough Administrator 

Charles C. Krafczek 
James Craft, CFO
 


     
Raymond Parzych 
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press on January 6, 2018. 
SALUTE TO THE FLAG
JIF REPORT – Tom Byrne gave the 2017 Risk Managers Stewardship Report for the Borough. He highlighted some of the activities they performed over the past 12 months as the Borough’s Risk Management Consultant.  He reported that the Borough’s 2017 efforts and commitments should be applauded and commended the Borough’s Safety Committee as being active and productive.  He reported that the Borough’s Lost Time Accident Frequency rate was .92 for 2017 while the overall JIF is 1.54. He commended the Borough for their efforts. He felt confident that Stone Harbor’s decision to participate in the JIF was the right one, not only financially but for the wellbeing of all employees. The complete report is on file in the Borough Clerk’s office. 
Administration & Finance
Councilmember Lane – turned it over the Administrator. 
Tax Collector – busy month in the Tax Office because of the President’s tax reform bill. Many residents wanted to pay their tax bills ahead. Collector made it clear she would accept these payments but would not refund for prepayments. Very busy, crazy, interesting month in the Tax Office. In Utilities, in 2018 so far, 46 leaks, in 2017 total leaks were 36 for the year, and in 2016 total leaks for that year, 46. Snow and weather delayed meter readings, which is delayed  billing. Bills will be coming but they will be late. 

Tax Assessor – Reval coming to an end. Will update the file on Tuesday and all the new assessments will be in effect. The old value of the Borough was $4,474,980,700, the new value is $4,838,376,000. Total increase of approx. 7.51% and a total gain in ratable $363,395,300. The interviews went pretty well. In Borough Hall we had 104 interviews, over the phone we had 118 and walk-ins were 10.  Overall 1/3 were supposed to go up, 1/3 were supposed to go down and 1/3 were supposed to stay the same. That didn’t happen. 2,248 line items increased, 972 decreased and 232 stayed the same. Update the file on Tuesday, print the book on Wednesday and everyone will be getting a post card at the end of next week. 

Construction & Zoning – Construction Official - Ray Poudrier reported Police Station well underway, Reeds project and Stone Harbor Pizza projecs underway. Across the street from Stone Harbor Pizza, Mr. Grace received Zoning Board approval to add two residential units above the Kayak Shop, waiting for plans for that. Third Avenue and 98th Street Condo just received plans for adding second floors. Finally, working with Paul Kates and Mott Associates on a presentation for the Planning Board for our Flood Plain Ordinance. We discussed when the new map became effective in October, along with the new mapping we had redone out Flood Plain Ordinance which became effective Oct 13th. Mr. Poudrier reported he has a log jam in his office because a couple of things that have to be tweaked on the Flood Plain Ordinance. There are three proposals going to the Planning Board for next Monday. One would be to retain the current Ordinance, two would be to put the 9 ft. minimum back in. Right now if you are in an Z zone there are no height restrictions in zoning which goes from base flood elevation, and if we 
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don’t have a base flood elevation we have no way to gauge the  plus 2 feet. The final proposal would be, to simplify the whole process, do an 11 ft. from top of block, island wide. It would simplify it from the design phase all the way through to completion. They will be presenting that to the Planning Board on Monday.  

Mike Koochembere –commented that the 11 ft. to top of block proposal would make it a lot easier as far as design construction. It would eliminate any slipups as far as what zone there are in. He strongly suggests we look at this to simplify the whole process and make it easier for the design professionals also. Sea Isle has adopted this and it took all the guesswork out of everything to do with flood.  

He also reported three new homes last month, two demolitions, 27 building inspections and a total of 67 permits and 6 dumpsters were issued last month.    
Borough Engineer
Grant Applications
2018 Cape May County Open Space Program

Application deadline for first round of funding is April 16th
Capital Projects

95th Street Bathroom Renovations

A detailed report and presentation will be provided at the Regular Meeting

Marina Boat Ramp Flood Gate

We are currently researching available flood gate options both manual and automated.

Our research includes corresponding and visiting with coastal communities that have similar situations and exploring their solutions. 

In conjunction with Public Works, we anticipate recommending a solution within the next 2 weeks.

South Jersey Gas Main Renewal Grid 2 Project

SJ Gas has mobilized to the Borough the week of January 19th and will be continuously working in the Borough until mid-May.

CFO – Jim Craft reported changes in paper base reporting of budget to an on-line fast system. It has caused a delay and making it a very slow process. 

CFO – Cash Receipts $3,274,561.99

Cash Disbursements $766,054,64


Cash Receipts Utility $455,720.06
Cash Disbursements $401,517.32
Borough Clerk – Total for month - $85,418.20  
Construction fees for month $54,122.00
Planning Board – Mayor reported no meeting so far this year- next meeting February 12, 2018.

PUBLIC WORKS
January 2018 Work Session
Streets:
1.   83'd Street ADA crossover to the beach will undergo a rebuild of the walking surface, railings and stairs.
2. Fabrication of a sample of steel gate for closing vehicle crossover to the beach is underway and should be ready to install within a week or so.
3. Department has been patching street opening from winter water main and lateral line breaks.
Grounds:
1.   Large Trees on Borough properties have been trimmed back off the streets to remove hazards from snow load.
2. Department is working in the Bird Sanctuary at shell path on Third Avenue to remove breaches under the path from the salt water marsh to the fresh water marsh.
3. Department has excavated the channel on the south side of the shell path to allow for better tidal flow. They are also working to shore up the slopped area around the discharge pipe that allows tidal waters flow from the bay to the Sanctuary.
Building:
1. Department is working on changing the interior lighting at Public Works from florescent to LED fixtures in an effort to reduce our electric usage.
2. They are also removing Public Works office furniture in preparation of new carpet installation.
Solid Waste:
1.   Winter schedule continues in this department helping other departments on Thursday and Friday.
Auto
1.   Continues routine monthly servicing of all Borough vehicles.
Utility Department:
1. Department has experienced a large amount of breaks in our water system. 10 lateral breaks between the main and meter, 31 lateral breaks between the meter and the house, 14 cracked meters and 4 water main breaks. due to the freezing temperatures.
2.   Quarterly meter reading was slowed due to heavy freeze up and snow event.
UTILITY

Councilmember Krafczek reported a utility meeting last week and in that meeting it was reported that the Borough met with the Yacht Club to discuss their renovations, slated to take place in the Fall and completed by the Summer of 2019.  Yacht Club is are more than willing to work with the Borough concerning the discharge that comes from the Yacht Club, and they will take appropriate measures to make sure it is not detrimental to the Borough. We  look forward to working with them. 
DISCUSSION – PARKING METERS 80TH STREET 

Councilmember Lane said each Councilmember received an estimated parking meter revenue sheet.  In A & F we discussed putting parking meters at 80th street, on the south side and then on First Avenue on the East and West side from 80th – 83rd. The revenue generated from that would be approximately $31,000 which we would earmark strictly for beach replenishment. In addition to the $50,000 that we are now putting away for Beach Replenishment, at no cost to the taxpayer, we would be able to put another $31,000 a year into that fund.  We would not include the little parking area on Second Avenue side, (about 35 stalls) that would be there for recreation use only by permit. Miranda would work with the Police Department and come up with some kind of a permit that would allow people using the facilities for various programs to have a time stamped permit to lay on their windshield. 
Councilmember Kramar said they worked on this in PW for many years, and she spoke about the reasons it wasn’t done. Thought it was objectionable to put them there with the playground, to charge anyone to go to the playground or to play any sports on the field. Other objections from the homeowners on 81st street and beyond, they felt the overflow would go into their neighborhood, they wouldn’t have any room to park. They were to two main objections. The revenue would be $31,000 but we would have to find out from Grant how much it would cost for the Kiosk.  The other problem would be good will with Avalon. There are restaurant employees that park there and don’t leave space for our tourists and homeowners. 

Councilmember Lane said as far as the statement that the Restaurant employees park there, that is an entity that pays no taxes in Stone Harbor and when our tourist and our people want to use those parking spaces they can’t. We have parking meters around 96th Street at the basketball, tennis courts, playground, parking meters at the beach parking lot, this almost seems a no brainer. 
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Councilmember Rich agreed with Councilmember Lane. The 80th Street side of our property at the recreation field is not people that are going to recreate. It is the neighborhoods, flowing over, employees, and condos in the area. The people that we think we want there are not really  able to use it. The common sense is people park at the beach at 96th and pay for parking. It is not expensive and with the Kiosk it is easy to do. We should realize it is time, it is not fair for us in good faith to expect to continue to have a parking area for anybody but the people who want to come to Stone Harbor and they can’t park there. 

 Councilmember Gallagher said she looks at the audience and sees a lot of people that live within 5 blocks of 96th Street. They will agree with us, just as a man came to Council about a year ago telling us that he lived in the condos at 99th and he didn’t like the meters near his house because he said there is no parking because everybody from 96th Street who works there, parks on his street. Councilmember Gallagher said she is at 101st street and knows all the employees from the Reeds because they park on their street. Just the cost of doing business during the season if you want to live here you are just going to have to give up your parking spaces to the people who work and shop downtown.  It is always going to be a problem, but if we compare the business at 80th street and compare 96th street, all of their patrons have to use meters. The expense of erecting a Kiosk is a one time job, we will continue to collect $31,000 every year.   When we discussed it in A & F most of those issues did come up and the pros continue to outweigh the cons. 
Councilmember Parzych said he was very reluctant to do anything that would promote people parking in the neighborhoods. This is a case where that would happen. You have people that use those spots whether they work at the Windrift or whatever, they are going to go out now and park now on 83rd street, 84th Street, they will go into the neighborhoods. We all see it, it is a fact of life,  that is what will happen.  He is reluctant for the sake of $31,000 to inconvenience those people on those 3 or 4 blocks in that area. There is a reason why we don’t have meters there now, if we go back in time. Because of the Windrift clientele and workers parking in the neighborhoods. The clientele coming out at late hours, I wouldn’t want it on the street where I live.  
Councilmember Rich said we have a large parking lot that is underused at the Marina, if people can walk 3 blocks for an unmetered lot. Councilmember Lane said we also run a Jitney in the Summer. 

Councilmember Krafczek said the reality is not that people can’t take the Jitney, but that they won’t. When there is free parking a block away in front of someone’s house, that is where they will go. He agrees with Ray, and what Councilmember Gallagher sees is exactly why we don’t want to do this. These people are avoiding the meters and that is what we will create here is that same exact set-up but now down there at 80th Street. The people from 80-85th Street will suffer the consequences. We have on some level an obligation to allow that open space to be more accessible to the public and to kids. Not put up any barrier for people accessing the park and playground. He asked about any legal barrier since we received open space money for the area. Councilmember Rich asked if he was in favor of people coming down there now and stopping everyone from parking because they are parking there from 8 am – 8pm. He said what he is in favor of is not creating a problem like we already see in town here. 

Mayor said living in the business district herself she would have to agree that as soon as those meters go up, it pushes into the residential areas, no doubt. You see this in the 300 block of 95th Street, constantly saying they could use some relief with parking. She said the tennis courts at 96th Street are more within the Business District and zoned as business.   
Councilmember Parzych said we don’t want to fall into the trap, the Windrift is in Avalon. It is also an asset to Stone Harbor. A lot of people go to the Windrift.  It all comes down to if we are going to drive more vehicles into the private neighborhoods up there and the answer is yes. 
Councilmember Lane said we have the caliber of people here that are not going to quibble about paying for a parking meter. One of the reasons we have parking meters downtown is so the employees will not park in front of the stores. Doesn’t the employer have some kind of responsibility? 

Councilmember Krafczek said no one will hesitate pulling into the Windrift for dinner etc. you 
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will pay the meter. But what will happen is employees that show up for work prior to dinner time and stays there till 2 in the morning are going to park in the neighborhood adjacent. And then will fire up their car when they get off work. Right now, they are probably finding a spot right there next to the park and then they come up get in their car. They are using up a space that could definitely generate revenue. The question is, do we want to shove that employee into one of our residential neighborhoods. Mayor said the beachgoers will drop off their stuff, and go find a free spot.

Councilmember Gallagher said the bottom line is the reason it is being offered here is an alternative is a creative way to generate money. Beach replenishment is going to be an age long process here in Stone Harbor. We either generate that $31,000 in meters or we put it on the taxpayers. 

Councilmember Parzych asked how much the last beach replenishment project was. Administrator said we had to put in 1 million ourselves. He said the $31,000 is not worth inconveniencing the neighborhood.  If we had a real problem we were trying to solve, that would be one thing but there doesn’t seem to be a problem, all seems to be about the $31,000. 

Councilmember Rich said it is about letting the people that want to park at the beach, get to the beach, and put money in the meters so they get themselves a spot, so people aren’t’ parking there from 7 in the morning until they go home from work. It is not people going to the beach, or to the playground. 
Councilmember Krafczek said he doesn’t see a disaster down there, is it ideal, no. We would be taking a step backwards if we put meters in down there.  

Mayor said we don’t have a consensus, this needs to be tabled for now, back to the drawing board. Councilmember Rich said it would be interesting to ask the Police Department about their experiences at 80th street during the Summer.  

Discussion
None
Upon motion of




Councilmember Karen Lane  
Seconded by 





Councilmember Joan Kramar 
That the Work Session of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 4:25 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2018
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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